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July 10, 2013

The Honorable Jacob J. Lew
Secretary

U.S. Department of Treasury
1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20220

The Honorable Kathleen Sebelius

Secretary

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
200 Independence Avenue, S.W.

Washington, D.C. 20201

Dear Secretaries Lew and Sebelius:

We write to express concern regarding the impact of user fees in federal, partnership, and
state-based exchanges on the federal budget and more specifically on the cost of the advance
premium tax credits (APTC) established under the health law.

Section 1311 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) requires states
establishing exchanges to ensure they are self-sustaining beginning on January 1, 2015, and
allows for the assessments or user fees — or a tax — to be imposed on participating issuers. User
fees will be determined based on the budgetary requirements of operating and maintaining the
exchange. States have provided exchange budget estimates that range from $2.1 million in
Delaware to $300 million in California. The President’s Fiscal Year (FY) 2014 Budget request
estimated that the 3.5% user fee established through regulation to be assessed on issuers
participating in the federal and partnership exchanges will raise $450 million.

A memorandum, published on April 22, 2010, by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid
Services (CMS) Office of the Actuary noted that the fees and excise taxes established under
PPACA “...would generally be passed through to health consumers in the form of ... higher
insurance premiums...” This has also been confirmed in testimony by the Congressional Budget
Office (CBO) and the Joint Committee on Taxation (JCT) related to the impact of fees and taxes
under PPACA on the cost of health care goods and services.

The law provides subsidies to individuals with income between 100% and 400% of the
federal poverty level (FPL) through the APTC, which is based on income and the plan premium.






